
Minutes of the Gifford Community Council Meeting held
on 12th April 2021 via Zoom
Participating
Adam White (Chair)
Wendy Ferguson
Ishbel Benzie


Hugh Broad
Richard Austin
Eleanor Hulme

In Attendance
Councillor Shamin Akhtar
Councillor Craig Hoy
Councillor John McMillan

Apologies
Andrew Hamilton
David Griffiths
PC Colin Boyd


Councillor Tom Trotter
1
Minutes of Previous Meeting

The meeting approved the minutes of the meeting of the 8th March (Approved by Wendy & Ishbel).
2
Matters Arising
2.1
The result of the Planning Q & A organised through the Association of Community Councils has now been received. These are attached as an Appendix. 





2.2 
Road Safety and Parking. The following is the feedback from Alan Stubbs of the Road’s Department:
2.2.1 
Painting of lines on the junction of Station Road and Tweeddale Avenue. “Our new Road marking contract has just been awarded and this is on the road marking programme”.  
2.2.2
The pavement at the bridge on Edinburgh Road. “Once restrictions are relaxed we are happy to arrange a site visit”. 

2.2.3.1
Parking at the Hopes.  “We received  allegations of obstructions on the road verge stopping people parking and  we inspected the location. A Roads Officer checked the location  and did not report any boulders/ trees or artefacts on the public verge. If you have evidence or any obstructions please pass them on. I know my colleagues in the Ranger services are in direct contact with the landowner and we have passed on concerns from the CC to them”.
2.2.3.2
Richard drew the meeting’s attention to an article in the Sunday Times which looked at a number of issues with parking at the Hopes and opening times.

2.2.4
The issues raised by PC Boyd are still in the programme.

2.2.5
Temporary removal of parking outside Lewis and Clarke.  “We have received an application to replicate what was in place before to support the local business, while also ensuring public safety”.

2.3 
Progress has been made on the issue of additional graveyard space. Wendy and Dave met with the minister and officers of the Council. A site meeting is planned for tomorrow to look at possible solutions.

2.4
The Traffic calming initiative is moving forward. Work has started and the permit has been paid for. Stage 4 of the safety audit will be undertaken in the summer.

ACTION: MH
2.5.1 
The wheelie bins in the Main Street are creating a hazard for pedestrians. Alan Stubbs passed our concern onto the appropriate Service Manager and they advised that a recycling advisor would go to the location and check it out. They did indicate that if there was no bin storage point there will be limitations into what can be done. 

2.5.2
Dave and Councillor Akhtar also did a site and have passed on their safety concerns to the Service Manager. 
2.6.1
There was no report from Andrew on Defibrillator training.


 ACTION: WF
2.6.2
Wendy has said that she will follow up on the status of the application for a Defibrillator to be installed at the School.







ACTION: WF
2.7 
The track by the side of the Weddell’s field had been wrongly identified at the last meeting as one belonging to the Feuars. As this is a privately owned field the Community Council is not involved.
2.8
A small group of volunteers have removed the barbed wire from the Bleachfield. A team from the Community Council of Adam, Ishbel and Dave will now look at the possibility of planting a beech hedge around the perimeter of the Bleachfield.



ACTION: AW

2.9 
The condition of the wall on the corner of the Avenue and Main Street is causing concern. The wall is the responsibility of the Council and they are going to make the appropriate repairs.

2.10
Progress has been made on the planting around the War Memorial. Wendy will speak to Andrew Hogarth tomorrow and also email Bruce Allison. Wendy will apply for a grant for the work. 









ACTION: WF
2.11 
The National Trust initiative to plant a Cherry Tree to commemorate those who have lost their lives during the pandemic is moving forward. Adam will contact Mike Hoy for advice about the process that needs to be undertaken.





 ACTION: AW
3
External Reports
3.1
Police: 
3.1.1
PC Colin Boyd has highlighted that although it is not a current CAPP priority Gifford continues to receive attention with the cardboard cops and actual speed checks. This has been commented on favourably within the village.

3.1.2
Detailed below are extracts from the Police Report for Gifford CC:
3.1.3
With regard to anti-social behaviour, Regular patrols have been carried out by both police and community wardens in the local area. Given recent changes to restrictions a small number of calls have been made in relation to possible breaches of COVID regulations. On all occasions officers have attended and provided suitable advice.

3.1.4
Speeding and inconsiderate parking were highlighted as a CAPP priority over the period. As a result, a heavy police presence was in the village. Officers carried out real time speed checks and deployed the cardboard cops on numerous occasions. A number of vehicles were warned in line with Lord Advocates guidelines. 

3.1.5
Officers continued to carry out checks in the area in relation to dangerous/inconsiderate parking. Warning letters have been placed upon the windows of a number of vehicles. 

3.1.6
Adam attended the last CAPP meeting and the next one will be held on 12th April at 1830 via Microsoft Teams.

3.2
East Lothian Council:

3.2.1
Councillors Akhtar,  McMillan and Hoy reported on the following issues and encouraged anyone who would further information about any of these initiatives to contact them direct. 
3.2.2
A source of funding has been identified for rural toilets.
3.2.3
The Climate Change Strategy is involving young people in the county.
3.2.4
Mental Health Service is now available on a telephone line. 01620 642963.

3.2.5
The Volunteer Centre is promoting an Awards Scheme to recognise local volunteers.

3.2.6
Countryside rangers have identified a concern about rules being broken throughout the county. 


3.3
Community Woodland
3.3.1
The Spring newsletter has been distributed within the Gifford community.

3.3.2
There have been a couple of antisocial behaviour issues in the woodland that have been reported to the Police.

3.3.3
A programme of socially distanced volunteering events has begun.

3.3.4
An open management meeting is scheduled for next Monday on Zoom.
4
Internal Reports
4.1
Roads and Footpaths.

4.1.1
Nothing new to report on roads to do with potholes and road problems. Roads department have filled in some potholes as temporary measures. Work from top of Danskin Brae to crossroads completed.

4.1.2
TTRO has been put in place on Duns Road within the village from the telephone exchange to the 30mph limit boundary from the 12th to 16th April. Cones have been put in place this afternoon each side of the street. This work is to do with speed bumps but it does not say what the work involves on the TTRO?

4.1.3
The road past Wendy’s house is open and the flood water has gone. Wendy noted that the problem has not been resloved.

4.1.4
Speed monitor on Edinburgh road working most of the time.

4.1.5
Nothing to report on pavements.

4.2
Street lighting.

4.2.1
No problems have been reported. New street lighting on Duns road still not completed. No further new lights working since the last meeting. One pole still to have a light fixed to it. I spoke to a council engineer who was wiring up lamps this morning. He thinks the work should be completed and lamps working by the end of the week, except maybe the one with lamp still to be fitted.

4.3
Drainage.

4.3.1
No problems reported since the last meeting.  Like the month before there has been no heavy rain. I don’t know if the gully sucker has been in the village to empty the gully outside the Co-op.

4.4
Signs.

4.4.1
Two 30mph signs have been put up on Edinburgh road after the bridge exiting 20 mph zone.
4.5
Planning 
4.5.1.
Please see attached report for planning applications within and outwith GCC Area
4.5.2
Stonewell, Main Street, Gifford.  A Planning Contravention Notice was served on 05/03/21 and a new retrospective planning application, 21/00359/P, covering the repainting of the façade and installation of a TV aerial, has now been submitted.  This is currently being checked by Planning Technicians and is not yet showing on the planning portal. 

4.5.3
A discussion took place on the application for Bolton Muir Wood. Councillor McMillan was able to update us that a Local Review Body had met and turned down the retrospective application.

4.6
Finance: 

4.3.1
Our year end was on the 31st March and we have approximately £18K in the bank of which approximately £3K is ring fenced for Traffic Calming. We are likely to have a surplus in our Resilience funds and we will be able to make a decision about how we progress that at our next meeting. 

4.7
Website

4.4.1
Liz has produced an advert for the noticeboard for the new website. 

4.4.2
Liz has also organised a link from the old site to the new site. Any person trying to go to the old site will be immediately taken to the new site.
4.4.3
Ishbel continues to update ‘Gifford Families’ with issues including zoom meeting details.
4.8
Covid Vaccination Update 

4.8.1.
Please see attached report for the Covid Vaccination Update
4.9
Yester Estate 

4.9.1
Garreth Wood from Yester Estate did not attend the meeting and had nothing to be discussed at the meeting. He asked to be informed if any issues related to the estate. 
5
Resilience Update
5.1
We will continue with Soup and a Smile service and Fish and Chips during April. However, as a result of lockdown easing, changes to shielding rules and many of our people feeling more confident about going out we have decided to end the service at the end of April. We are providing additional support if required and will keep everything under review. 

6
Items for Discussion
6.1.1
A safety concern has been identified at the junction of Main Street and Haddington Road. A car that is parked at Cornerways comes out blind onto Main Street. Alan Stubbs was contacted and said  “We as the Roads Authority do not permit the installation of road mirrors on the public road network. While there may be some on the road network, these have not been installed by East Lothian Council and are generally located within private land. Further details regarding the rationale around this can be found on our website”. https://www.eastlothian.gov.uk/info/210566/roads_and_transport/12081/road_maintenance_and_management/6
6.1.2
Councillor McMillan offered to try to assist to find a solution with his contacts within the Council









ACTION: JM
6.2
The village have been encouraged to put themselves forward to Beautiful Scotland. A group has been set up including the Community Council, Community Woodland, Horticultural Society and Yester Estate, to work on the application




ACTION: AW 
6.3
Ishbel asked about the replacement swings in the Bleachfield. Councillor Akhtar said that they were on order and would be fitted soon.
Date of next meeting - 7:30pm on 10th May 2021 via Zoom.

Planning Questions



· Why do we need a planning process?
The planning system is used to make decisions about future development, and the use of land in our towns, cities and countryside. It decides where development should happen, where it should not happen, and how development affects its surroundings. The planning system should help build a growing economy, but at the same time protect our environment for future generations and make sure that communities can enjoy a better quality of life. At the moment the planning process is also seeking to help local hospitality businesses by taking a pragmatic and supportive approach towards temporary developments that may be unauthorised.
· How many stages are there and who are all the parties involved? 
·       The 3 main parts of the planning process are :  Development Plans- which Robin will refer to in his presentation, Development Management- which is the process for making decisions about planning applications, and Enforcement- which is the process that makes sure that development is carried out correctly and takes action when development happens without permission or when conditions have not been followed.
· How does the planning process work? 
 Unfortunately I don’t have enough time to fully answer this question. However the Scottish Government have produced a helpful guide, and this can be viewed at:
https://www.gov.scot/publications/guide-planning-system-scotland/
· How many people work in the planning dept of ELC?
 32, plus we have appointed 1 person to fill a vacant technicians post, and we are also interviewing on Friday for a planner for a temporary period of one year. If we can successfully fill that post then we will have a full complement of staff.
· What are their different roles?
 I am service manager, with direct responsibility for ensuring the effective running of the planning related functions of the Council. I have two team managers, one of which runs the Planning Delivery team, and Robin, who manages the Policy & Strategy team. The Policy & Strategy team, which has 8 members of staff, are responsible for preparation, adoption and review of our local development plan, as well as all other policy related functions. The main roles of the Planning Delivery Team, which currently has 12 staff members, to determine planning and other related applications and to operate the Council’s planning enforcement service. We also have 1 information’s systems officer, who has responsibility for our mapping functions, 3 landscapers, 3 archaeologists, and currently 3 planning technicians who are supervised by a management systems officer. It is our intention that one of our technicians, who has recently been appointed, will help support our planning enforcement officer, and she would also be supported by the temporary planner that we are looking to recruit.
· What are the various things the team need to consider when reviewing a planning application?
 The case officer first needs to consider whether or not they have any conflict of interest in dealing with the case. If not, they need to first make sure it is a competent application, and that the correct neighbour notification and advertisement has been carried out. Also to check whether any necessary environmental impact assessment and/ or pre-application community consultation process has been carried out. They need to check the planning history of the site and be aware of any other relevant application or appeal decisions. They must decide which bodies to consult on the application. They must undertake a site visit and must be clear on what development plan policies are applicable. They must seek to resolve any issues that arise through the site visit, neighbour notification or consultation processes.
All applications for planning permission are determined in accordance with the development plan, unless material considerations indicate otherwise. 
A material consideration is a planning issue which is relevant to the application and could potentially include national policy, comments by the public and by organisations the council has consulted. The council must decide how important these material considerations are. Planning Authorities will usually approve applications for development which are in line with the development plan.
What material considerations need to be considered will depend on the nature of the case. For example, the material considerations for an extension to a house will normally be visual impact and impact of the privacy and amenity of neighbouring properties. However many more considerations will normally be relevant in other, more complex applications. These could include principal of use, landscape and visual impacts, road safety, biodiversity, tree related issues, and archaeology, 
· How can Community councils help?
 Community councils' local knowledge make them important stakeholders in the local development plan process, and Robin will go into this in more detail in the next presentation. We will also seek to tap into your local knowledge with other policy related issues. For example, legislation is in the process of being introduced so that Councils can designate parts of their local authority as short term let control areas. A landlord seeking to let a property as a short-term let in a control area would need to apply for planning permission to be able to do so, which could be refused. We will be carrying out an extensive consultation on this matter, including consultation with yourselves. Community councils can also help in the determination of planning applications. For major and national developments, community councils will be involved in the pre-application community consultation stage. After an application has been registered, the community council has a special role, representing a broader yet still local view which can be set alongside the comments of those with a more individual interest. Community councils also do however need to appreciate that it is not always possible for the Council to agree with the community council’s view on a planning application.
· What are the planning team looking for from community councils?
The Planning Service welcome effective and efficient consultation with community councils. In this regard, it might be worth community councils appointing a planning liaison officer whose role is to focus on planning related matters. I know Gifford CC have just appointed a new liaison officer. They need to make themselves familiar with our consultation procedures. It is essential that community Council’s need to look at our weekly list and provide us with comments on any which you believe may affect your area. Ralph can advise you how to filter the weekly list so you only see applications that cover your area. It is crucial that you provide timely responses, as if you do not meet our timescales then we might not be able to take your comments into account. We are however very keen to get your comments if at all possible, so please contact the case officer if you need a small extension to the time for submitting comment.
· What should community councils be thinking about when reviewing local applications? 
You should consider what are likely to be the main impacts of the proposed development. The community council are welcome to speak to other local people to see if they share the views of the community council. Any comments submitted should relate to material considerations- unfortunately there are certain matters that we cannot take into account- the most common of these being loss of private view and perceived devaluation of the objector’s property. 
 

Further advice on community councils can be found in Planning Advice Note 47 and Planning Advice Note 3/2010:

 

Planning Advice Note 47: community councils and planning: planning system review - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)
Planning Advice Note 3/2010: community engagement - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)
 

If you have any queries on any planning matters then please feel free to contact either myself or any of the Planning Service staff. Also, if anyone has any further questions or would like any refresher training on planning matters then please let me know.

APPLICATIONS WITHIN GCC AREA

	
	Date Validated


	GCC first discussed
	Comments
	Status

	21/00403/P | Change of use of open ground to domestic ground and erection of summer house | The Heddle The Square Gifford Haddington EH41 4QJ

	07/04/21
	Apr 2021
	To be discussed at meeting. 
	Awaiting decision

	21/00204/P | Erection of garage as changes to the scheme of development the subject of planning permission 19/00517/P | Land East Of The Heddle The Square Gifford East Lothian

	31/03/21
	Apr 2021
	Garage added to approved scheme of development. 
	Awaiting decision

	21/00275/P | Erection of shed | 23 Walden Terrace Gifford Haddington EH41 4QP

	05/03/21
	Mar 2021
	Proposed shed is 9m x 6m x 2.5m high.


	Awaiting decision

	20/01320/P | Extension to house, formation of hardstanding area and erection of walls and steps | Rowan Cottage Duns Road Gifford East Lothian EH41 4QW

	14/01/21
	Feb 2021
	No concerns.
	Approved


APPLICATIONS OUTWITH GCC AREA

	
	Date Validated


	GCC first discussed
	Comments
	Status

	20/01247/P | Erection of hut and treehouse (Retrospective) | Bolton Muir Wood Gifford East Lothian EH41 4JH

	22/01/21
	Feb 2021
	One of several similar applications for huts in Bolton Muir Wood.  Previous applications have been rejected, but at least one has gone to a Review Body.  Concerns about restricted right of access raised by Nick Morgan (Access Officer).  Comments submitted by Humbie, Saltoun & Bolton CC.
	Awaiting decision

	20/01224/P | Alterations, extensions to agricultural buildings, erection of buildings to form shop (class 1), visitors/conference centre (class 10), auditorium (class 11), cafe (class 3), bar (sui generis), letting bedrooms (class 7), offices/meeting rooms, 6 self contained holiday lets and associated works | Papple Steading Papple Whittingehame East Lothian EH41 4QD

	15/12/20
	Feb 2021
	Attended the planning committee meeting on 30/03/21 and reiterated GCC’s concerns regarding increased traffic through our village.  The committee’s majority decision was to accept the planning officer’s recommendation to approve the application, with a total of 24 conditions.  These include improvements to the C130 road from East Linton and provision of signage.  It is understood that this route from the north will be promoted as the primary access to Papple. 
	Still showing as awaiting decision on the planning portal.


Report for 12th April:

From national statistics source below as of Friday 10th April:  

https://public.tableau.com/profile/phs.covid.19#!/vizhome/COVID-19DailyDashboard_15960160643010/Overview
· Nationally:

· 88% of over 80s have had their 2nd dose

· 653,299 (85%) people in Group 6 have had their 1st dose of a Covid Vaccine, and 9% their 2nd dose. This Group is now completed for 1st dose i.e. well-protected.
· Over 16: 58% had 1st dose and 12% 2nd 

· Lothian: a total of  50% people have had 1st dose, 379,544
·  and 9.5% had 2nd dose, 72,040 (NB Lothian has a higher than average younger population, hence figures for total vaccinations look lower)
· East Lothian: 60.5% have had 1st dose, 52,890 people, 

·  11.2% 9,798 had 2nd dose. 

Nationally, working through Group 9, over 50s.

Locally: working through Group 9 over the last 2 weeks i.e. over 50s. 

We assume that the next cohort will be those who have already had their 1st dose, and due for 2nd doses at about 12 weeks, i.e. over 70s. Groups 3 and 4. 

Eleanor Hulme ( Dr Eleanor Kerr, GMC 234618)
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